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April 2020 
 
 
 
To congregations and delegates of Pacific Northwest Mennonite Conference, 
 
I’m writing to announce that we will have a 2 hour ZOOM PNMC delegate meeting at 9:00 am Pacific Time 
(8:00 am Alaska Time; 10:00 am Mountain Time) on Saturday, June 27, 2020. 
 
As you are aware, we have cancelled our highly anticipated PNMC annual assembly previously scheduled to take 
place in Seattle this year.  We are not certain what the guidelines will be by that time to keep the COVID-19 
virus at bay, but the board has decided, along with the folks in Seattle, that it is wisest to refrain from planning a 
large gathering at this time.   
 
And yet the board still desires the efforts of PNMC delegates to give ear and voice to several areas of business.  
We want to hear each other as congregations respond to a roll call.  We want to report on the ministry and 
finances of PNMC over the past year.  We need to have delegate approval of the nominee slate prepared by the 
Gift Discernment Team.  We want to give opportunity for questions and views that will strengthen the ministry 
of PNMC.  For these reasons we are scheduling this online delegate meeting.  We think we can do it in 2 hours. 
 
More information, reports and expectations will be sent in the next month concerning this ZOOM gathering.  
But at this point, we are asking two things: 
 

1. Let us know who will be attending and who the delegates are from your congregation by registering 
online at https://pnmc.org/delegate-meeting-2020/.  We need their email addresses.  This will allow 
us to send meeting guidance and information directly to those who need it. 

2. We’d like a written paragraph and a photo of some aspect of your congregational life.  We have been 
considering such reporting from congregations for our annual report booklet, and we think this year 
would be a good year to try it.  This year’s annual booklet will be a reduced version from years past, 
but we will grow this new section on congregational life.  We’d like these reports by May 8. 

 
Our life together will take an unusual format this year as we gather on June 27. But it remains an important part 
of who we are and how we want to be in relationship with one another.  Christ is at work among us in varied and 
interesting ways.  The ministry of PNMC continues to be to strengthen that witness and come together to 
celebrate our shared faith. 
 
In Christ our Life, 
 
 
Jeryl Hollinger 
PNMC Moderator 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

https://pnmc.org/delegate-meeting-2020/
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 Submitted by Katherine Jameson Pitts ~ April 2020 

 
Flexible. Resourceful. Patient. Resilient. Agile. Active. Compassionate. Grateful. 

 
The theme for the PNMC Annual Gathering 2020 was to be “Being Church 2020”.  We hoped that as we 
gathered in Seattle we would share how we are being church in 2020 and sharpen our vision of church in 
the future. However, if I were to propose a theme today, it would be “Thanks be to God.”  
 

It is amazing how quickly things can change! So much is different now. Last fall and winter were among my 
busiest. I worshipped with 14 congregations and visited 8 states and a Canadian province. What a difference 
a tiny virus can make! Now, it is as if someone took an eraser to my travel plans and wiped out the coming 
months! 
 

And yet, reflecting on the past several months, constrained as they have been by “stay at home” orders, I 
can see clearly what being church 2020 is for the congregations of PNMC. It’s the words at the top of this 

page – flexible, resourceful, patient, resilient, agile, active, compassionate. 

. And you continue to ground 
it all in your faith in Christ and love for God. Thanks be to God! 
 

One of the joys of the past year has been the Healthy Congregation Grant program -- both making new 
awards and seeing how the grants have been used. Seventy-five youth participated in a weekend retreat. 
Worshippers heard the service in their own languages. Leaders grew in biblical knowledge and leadership 
skills. Congregations envisioned their future. Immigration legal expenses were covered. A pastor will gain 
new skills in interim ministry. Thanks be to God! 
 

This year we were challenged to think deeply about concerns that may require us to change. Pastors and 
leaders learned about climate change and how congregations could respond. At our Conference 
Communications Council, we worked at developing intercultural competency. Congregations explored how 
the doctrine of discovery misshaped our understanding of Native American peoples through drama and 
education. Thanks be to God! 
 

In congregations large and small, rural and urban, old and new, we prayed and sang, we studied the 
scriptures, and the gospel was preached. New people joined us, children grew, the regulars showed up, and 
everyone was invited to a deeper faith in the God who holds us even in times of tremendous change. And 
then, when we needed to, you quickly learned how to use Zoom, or Facebook live, or YouTube. Thanks be 
to God! 
 

This year there were only a few changes in leadership. As we announced last year Bryce Miller began as 
pastor at Menno last August. Ron Hershey will begin “officially” as pastor at Filer on June 1st. We welcome 
interim pastors Terry Rediger at Western and Bill Blank at Zion. In addition, Sylvia Shirk, Terry Rediger, 
and Merritt Welty have joined our District Pastor team. Thanks be to God! 
 

The coming year is likely to be as disruptive as the past one. We know that we cannot control the future, but 
we know the One who does. May the congregations of PNMC continue to be flexible, resourceful, patient, 
resilient, agile, active, and compassionate. Thanks be to God! 
 
To the glory of the One we serve, 
Katherine Jameson Pitts 
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Submitted by Jeryl Hollinger, PNMC Board Moderator 
 

April 29, 2020 
 
Since the 2019 annual PNMC assembly the board met 3 times with another meeting scheduled for May 
2020.  Our September meeting was a two-day event in Portland and the first meeting of this new board.  
The next meeting was a conference call in December.  In February the board met in conjunction with the 
Conference Communication Council (CCC) meeting at Portland Mennonite Church.  The May meeting will 
be held via ZOOM.  The minutes of our meetings are made public via the pnmc.org web page.   
 

An overarching theme of the board this year was policy review.  PNMC has a set of policies many-of-which 
haven’t been reviewed for a length of time.  Some of them we deemed unnecessary and retired them.  
Others were updated and approved.  And still others were newly created.  We reorganized the layout of the 
policy booklet and set a procedure for regularly reviewing policies in the future. 
 

In the previous year the board had decided that we should have an active finance committee.  PNMC 
currently has significant financial investments and few of us on the board have expertise in financial 
management.  We approved a policy document and job description for developing a finance committee.  
The Gift Discernment Team recommended a list of potential team members which the board approved.  
We are thankful for Jack Swaim, Brett Tieszen, and PNMC treasurer David Hockman-Wert who are now 
serving on this team led by PNMC board member Janet Szabo.  They will add much depth to our financial 
decision-making and the May board meeting will include the first report from the finance team which began 
meeting this spring. 
 

ECM Katherine Jameson Pitts, Moderator-elect Dianna Eshleman and I represented PNMC at the MC USA 
Constituency Leaders Council (CLC) this year which usually meets twice each year.  Our PNMC board tries 
to engage the matters dealt with at CLC as they pertain to our conference.  A primary issue for CLC this 
year has been the MC USA membership guidelines and much CLC energy was put into that discussion.  But 
the spring CLC meeting was cancelled due to the COVID-19 social distancing practices and it seems as 
though the membership guideline discussion has now been put on hold. 
 

I’m thankful for our board members who have engaged in the conversations and work involved in guiding 
the conference.  Jenna Schlegel Preheim resigned from her term on the board and the board has welcomed 
Deren Kellogg from Seattle Mennonite Church to complete her term.   I’m grateful for the work of our Gift 
Discernment Team in guiding us to good people to serve in a variety of conference ministries. 
 

The coronavirus threat experienced by the world this year has had an effect on the work of our conference 
congregations, teams and staff.  So much of our conference life and ministry involves getting together.  As 
moderator this has meant keeping in touch with our ECM as her life and work was altered.  As a board it 
has meant that our May meeting to be held in Kalispell is being reduced to several ZOOM gatherings.  As a 
conference it has meant that our annual meeting planned to be held in Seattle has been cancelled.  We are 
now in the process of deciding how our PNMC delegate business can be conducted in a manner conducive 
to ZOOM.   
 

As I conclude my time as PNMC moderator I am thankful for the privilege to serve in this way.  I value 
each relationship as well as the opportunity to engage in the life of the wider church.  I encourage others to 
take the opportunity to serve the wider church, if possible.  It is a gift to be enjoyed.  
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(March 2013) 
 

WHO IS THE PNMC DELEGATE BODY? 
 
1. Each PNMC member congregation is entitled to one delegate for each twenty-five of its  
    members, or fraction thereof. (PNMC bylaws, Article III, 3, g) 
 
2. All ordained or licensed ministers, whose ministerial credentials have been recognized by   
    PNMC and who are considered active, with charge are entitled to be delegates. (PNMC   
    Bylaws, Article III, 3, g) 

 
WHO SHOULD CONGREGATIONS CHOOSE TO BE THEIR DELEGATES? 

 
1. Congregations have the freedom to choose who will best represent their congregation in the  
    PNMC delegate body.   
 
2. Delegates should be members of the congregation they represent.  Preferably, some of a  
    congregation's delegates will bring a congregational leadership perspective having continuity   
    with the congregation, understanding the range of views in the congregation and their own  
    views respected within their congregation. 
 
3. Delegates should hold to the vision and commitments of PNMC (Bylaws Article III, 2):  
 a. The vision and mission statements of Mennonite Church USA and PNMC 

b. Common Confession of Faith in a Mennonite Perspective, as updated from time to  
    time, as their “statement of faith for teaching and nurture in the life of the Church” 
c. Commitment “to seek to understand and interpret Scripture in harmony with Jesus  
    Christ as we are led by the Holy Spirit in the Church” 
d. Commitment to participate in discerning and living out statements of Christian faith  
    and life made by Mennonite Church USA and PNMC 
e. Commitment to participate in the life and mission of PNMC and Mennonite Church  
    USA through delegate representation and financial support. 

 
 
 

WHAT DO DELEGATES DO? 
 
1.  Fulfill the role as defined in the PNMC bylaws:  (Article IV, 2): 
 
Purpose:  Delegates appointed by the Member Congregations have the authority to  
transact the business of PNMC, including but not limited to the following actions: 

a. Discuss and decide major issues of policy for PNMC, and discern the voice of the Spirit  
in the midst of the Member Meeting.  
b. Provide opportunity to speak to the establishment of general policies and the  
development of programs to carry out those policies.  
c. Receive reports from the Board, PNMC staff, teams and other conference activities.  
Reports shall be presented in writing and shall include financial accounting.  
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WHAT DO DELEGATES DO?, CONTINUED 
 
d. Elect the following as needed:  
(1) Moderator Elect. 
(2) Board members to fill new terms and vacancies.  
(3) Secretary and Treasurer. 
(4) Gift Discernment Team members. This team identifies and recommends persons to the Board to fill 
elected positions which need to be affirmed by the delegates at the annual Member Meeting.  
(There may also be other elections as deemed necessary by the Board of Directors.) 

 
 
2. Gathered Discernment: 
 PNMC is comprised solely of Mennonite congregations in the Pacific Northwest.  These congregations meet 
in annual assembly the fourth weekend of June.  The delegate body assembly is a forum for these congregations 
to talk together and to discern together the voice of the Holy Spirit.   This forum helps the church move beyond 
its usual congregational ways of thinking and acting.  Discernment happens as delegates together Dwell in the 
Word, meditate, pray, share, discuss and listen to one another.  The value of this discernment is not realized 
primarily in formal actions.  It is realized in the worship and dialogue itself as it informs, inspires and builds up 
our conference, denominational and congregational life. 
 
3. Communication channel:  

It is our intent that delegates help the conference stay focused on the value of PNMC to congregational life:  
1. guiding through pastoral transitions; 2. helping plan for the future; 3. resourcing lay leaders; and 4. 
strengthening the ministry of pastors.  This is accomplished by:  

a. Delegates represent their congregation’s voice into the PNMC body. They receive PNMC  
staff and board reports and interact with the board and staff to provide counsel and direction.  
b. Delegates represent the PNMC body to their home congregations by relaying annual  
delegate session discussions. 
c. Throughout their term as delegate each provides a primary interaction service  
between PNMC staff and board and their home congregation. They may be sought for counsel or 
communication between the annual delegate sessions via email or snail mail. 
d. One congregational delegate shall serve on the Conference Communications Council.  

 
THE DELEGATES’ TERM OF SERVICE 

 
In the fall of each year, the PNMC office will request a list of its delegates from each congregation.  One of the 
delegates should represent the congregation, along with a pastor, at the winter Communications Council meeting. 
We hope that all the delegates shall represent the congregation at the summer annual assembly.  Delegates shall 
serve in that role until a different list of delegates is requested the following fall.     
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June 22, 2019, Albany Mennonite Church, Albany, OR 
 

How has your congregation engaged the Journey Forward or one short story of  how you 
 in the past year? 

 
Albany Mennonite: (Peter Epp) Using Mending the Divides; Creative Love in a Conflicted World during Adult Sunday 
School class. 
 

Bend Mennonite: (Sam Adams) Looking outward to community. 
 

Centro Cristiano McMinnville: (Gloria Baez) Bible School and raising new leaders. 
 

Communidad Cristiana Vida Nueva: (Misael Araujo) Studying Anabaptist history. Sharing 22 years with Salem 
Mennonite and seeing growth in youth. 
 

Corvallis Mennonite Fellowship: (Dave Hockman-Wert) Studying Pathways curriculum 
 

Emmaus: (Craig Morton) Meridian School-Support to homeless students; Welcome packet to peace church. 
 

Eugene Mennonite: (Karyn Angell) Focusing on the homeless (tiny houses, laundry, garden, small loans) 
 

Evergreen Heights: (Kathy Bilderback) Building relationships in school, VBS, neighbors. Connecting with sister 
church in México. 
 

Evergreen Mennonite: (Jessica Wright) Equipping congregants to reach out. Welcoming refugees. 
 

First Menno-Aberdeen: (Kevin Chupp) Pathways Study guide. 
 

First Menno-McMinnville: (Simon Rendon) Small (8 members). Continuing to meet. 
 

Hyde Park: (Leonard Nolt) Working with “Better Angels”  an organization that works at addressing political 
polarization. 
 

Iglesia Mennonita Roca de Salvación: (Alvaro Flores) Kids fundraising to fix church. Growing. 
 

International Bethal City Church: (Simon Muange) Recent move to 182nd St. Increase in numbers. Providing 
translation services. 
 

Jerusalén Iglesia Mennonita: (Angel Campoz) Shares with elementary school in area. 
 

Lebanon Mennonite: (Julia Todd) After school program and the “Micah House” now referred to as “Vault” and 
“Hops and Hymns” every 4th Sunday at a local brewery. 
 

Ministerios Restauración: (Samuel Moran) Some legal and some undocumented people attend worship. Work with 
immigrants. 
 

Mountain View: (Elaine Kauffman) Summer church – space for children 
 

Pacific Covenant: (Jerry Barkman) Eight members; continuing to meet  and serve 
 

Portland Mennonite: (Rod Stafford) Global climate change; climate refugees 
 

Prince of  Peace: (Ken Hawes) Sense of  identity and renewed covenant. 
 

Salem Mennonite Church: (Jim McKinnell) Welcoming new pastor this month. 
 

Seattle Mennonite: (Daren Kellogg) Anti-racism and immigration. 
 

Shalom: (Jan Yoder) Camp Camrec, County Auction, PNMC Board, Vets for Peace 
 

Western Mennonite: (Craig Stinson) Immigration, refugee resettlement, legal services. 
 

Zion Mennonite: (Pat Hershberger) VBS Bible Memory get to go to Drift Creek Camp. Bridging Cultures, English 
classes, food, Stephen Ministries, new young families attending. 
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Jeryl Hollinger, Moderator, welcomed us at 10:45 am. 
 

Introduction of  Guests 
The following persons were given 30 seconds to introduce themselves: Duncan Smith, The Corinthian Plan; Marisa 
Smucker, MMN; Karen Horsman, Director of  Donor Relations MMN; Sue Park Hur, Denominational Minister for 
Leadership Development, MC USA; Nate Yoder, MCC; Marlene Bogard MCC; Iris de León Hartshorn, Associate 
Executive Director for Operations, MC USA; Cyneatha Millsaps, Executive Director for Mennonite Women; Marvin 
Lorezana, MMN 
 

A motion to approve the minutes of  the June 2018 Annual Meeting Delegate sessions was made. (seconded, approved) 
 
Executive Conference Minister Report (Katherine Jameson Pitts) 
Congregational Transitions 
Spring Valley concluded the process of  closing and selling their building to another Anabaptist congregation. In 
January, Anawim Christian Community officially closed as a congregation and ministry, although some of  their work 
continues through the Village of  Hope organization. Warden Mennonite Church decided to move forward to cease 
having regular worship services and to sell their building. 

 
PNMC Healthy Congregation Grants 

The Healthy Congregation Grant Program seeks to promote projects that help your congregation strengthen its 

mission, witness, outreach to your community and/or life together as the body of  Christ.   

We have awarded 6 grants to date. We have assisted in the following: 

• Providing materials for a sewing ministry 

• Sponsoring a Ted & Company presentation 

• Supporting a multi-congregation youth retreat 

• Purchasing simultaneous translation equipment 

• Supporting a leadership development/biblical education program 

• Bringing a consultant to work with a congregation on identity formation, visioning, and goal setting. 

Applications and instructions have been sent to all congregations. 

 

Pastoral Transitions 
Pastoral Openings have been filled. New pastors were welcomed with anointing oil: 

Peter Epp -- Albany 

 Jerrell Williams -- Salem 

 Jessica Wright -- Evergreen 

Steve Kimes -- Eugene Mennonite  

 

We also look forward to welcoming at a later date: 

Ron Hershey – part-time interim at Filer  

 Bryce Miller – coming to Menno August 1st 
  
Ordinations and transfers 

• Brie Krueger, Portland Mennonite (chaplaincy). 
• Britt Carlson (Community Life Minister at Portland Mennonite) received from Cooperative Baptist 

Fellowship and issued her a Mennonite Church USA certificate of  Ordination 
• Bill Blank (transfer from Atlantic Coast Conference of  MC USA) 
• Merritt Welty (transfer from Mountain States Mennonite Conference) 
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District Pastors Recognized 

Marlene Bogard – Portland, Pacific Covenant 

Bob Buxman – Salem, Zion, Western 

Gary Jewell – Menno, Prince of  Peace, Evergreen, Seattle, Hyde Park 

Linda Dibble -- Lebanon, Eugene 

Renee Johns – Emmaus, Evergreen Heights, Filer 

Brent Kauffman – Albany Bend, Corvallis 

Cecil Miller – Mt. View, Shalom (retiring in September) 

Samuel Moran – Centro Cristiano Pentecostés, Comunidad Cristiana Vida Nueva, Iglesia Menonita Roca De 

Salvación, Jerusalén Iglesia Mennonite 

Mathew Swora – International Bethel City Church, Ministerios Restauración 

Unassigned - Aberdeen, Warden, Calvary 
 

Treasurer’s Report – Dave Hockman-Wert 
Dave went over the income and expenses in relation to the 2019 Budget and presented the 2020 Budget (summary) 
with visuals. Overall, our actual operating income in 2018-19 exceeded our budgeted income by about $32,000, thanks 
largely to a generous estate gift. Expenses were about $4,200 less than budgeted, leading to a net operating income of  
about $27,000. PNMC’s budgeted bottom line of  a small operating loss has turned into an actual small gain! 
 

PNMC Board opened an investment management account totaling $950,000 with Everence Trust Company in June 

2018. The new account is referred to as “Endowment Funds” on the balance sheet. This past year, the Board has been 

developing policies to guide the management and disbursement of  these funds.  “Healthy Congregation” grants were 

created and a “Sustainability Fund” to allow 4% interest to be withdrawn annually, both to have more “liquid” funds 

available for ongoing PNMC operations as well as to maintain the principal. As of  April 23, 2019, the investment 

account totaled $986,072, after a big dip in December and a big rise in the first part of  2019. 

He also presented a graph showing income and expense history and balance sheet history since 2000. 
 
Overall, we are in good financial shape as a conference. Now the challenge is how to be faithful stewards of  our 
financial resources. Questions from delegates included asking about the vision for PNMC. This is something the 
Board will continue to wrestle with asking for input from congregations. 
  
PNMC Ballot 
Ballots were distributed to delegates to mark for affirmation; then ballots were collected. 

The afternoon session began with pastor Kevin Chupp of  Aberdeen making a presentation to Iris de León Hartshorn 
on behalf  of  Cecil Miller who was not present to do it himself.  It was a plaque concluding the “Potato War” between 
Washington and Idaho, noting Carl Hege's death this spring. 
 
Moderator’s Report 
Jeryl made note of  his moderator report (pages 5 & 6) of  the Handbook and added comments on several other items: 
 He handed out a copy of  policy change of  policy 99-3 5  with the delegate 
body. Take this back to your local congregations. Added a Child-safety policy as a requirement of  member churches. 
 On Conference Historian, the Board decided to discontinue this position. History records will be kept with 
the Mennonite Historical Society. 
 Asked how can we expand the Anabaptist vision and network in the Pacific Northwest? If  you would like be 
included in brainstorming about this, please talk to Jeryl. 
  
Recognition of  Members going off  the Board: Kathleen Aeschliman, Jack Swaim, Jenna Schlegel-Preheim 
Questions posed for moderator and board: What is our vision? Our conference needs to make a statement to our 
hurting communities. 

• Anabaptist witness in our communities. 
• Peace witness 
• Passion-based ministries 
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Commitment questions for table groups. Table discussion groups addressed the questions listed below.  It was also 
suggested that we post these questions for people to take back to their congregations. 
 

Within PNMC, what is our commitment to one another? 
 

• Some of  our commitment to one another is expressed through participation in conference programs and 
events. Some is expressed through informal relationships and other ways in which we cooperate for 
worship or service. What are the ways your congregation expresses its commitment to our life together 
within PNMC? 

 
• PNMC offers several avenues for congregations to express commitment to our life together. We wonder 

how committed congregations are to these things? In board meetings several questions surrounding the 
subject of  commitment have arisen: 

 
• Meetings: We presently have two delegate gatherings a year: CCC in January or February, and the 

annual meeting. At times we have planned a pastor and spouse retreat. Some have suggested we need 
gatherings for youth. Are congregations committed to these - supporting pastors and delegates and 
youth to attend? 

 
• Finances: The board has tried to live financially within the giving amount coming from 

congregations. But recently we have needed to rely on investment funds to balance the budget – 
funds we would like to use for more visionary work. Some congregations have asked what dollar 
amount we expect from them but the board has been reluctant to set standards that some others will 
have difficulty meeting. What kind of  financial commitment to PNMC is your congregation 
comfortable with? 

 
• Disagreements: When divisive issues touch our conference life, how committed is your congregation 

to remaining in fellowship and discussion with other congregations in PNMC? How is such a 
commitment expressed in your congregation? Should the board be giving guidance and help in this 
area? 

 

The following nominees were affirmed by delegates: 
Leonard Nolt, Board of  Directors, At Large Member (4-year term) 
Renee Johns, Joseph Penner, Gifts Discernment Team (1-year term) 

Appointments: 
Rod Stafford, Pastoral Leadership Team (4-year term) 

Blessing of  Leadership – by Iris de León Hartshorn 
• Blessing of  New/current board members 
• Blessing for Linda Dibble soon to become Moderator-Elect of  MCUSA 

Announcements: 
Invitation to Annual Meeting in Seattle. Megan Ramer offered an invitation for all to attend the annual 
meeting next year in Seattle where it will be sponsored by Seattle Mennonite and Evergreen, to be held at El 
Centro de la Raza on Jun 25-27, 2020. 
Conference Communications Council – The date is set for February 1, 2020, at Portland Mennonite Church. 
Pastor's Retreat focusing on Climate Change -- https://mennocreationcare.org/pastoral-retreats/  

 
The meeting was adjourned at 4:30 p.m.;       
 
Submitted by Twila Lehman, Secretary 

about:blank
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As I write this, the Covid-19 emergency is in full swing, causing financial distress in many parts of the 
economy. Churches are no exception. In the first two weeks that it was open, the COVID-19 
Congregational Relief Fund, created by Mennonite Disaster Service, Everence, and Mennonite Central 
Committee U.S., had received 200 applications from Anabaptist congregations requesting assistance.  
Clearly, some are hurting. 
 
We know that some of our PNMC congregations may be struggling as well. While the conference finances 
are in a very good place at the moment, thanks to the investment account we have with Everence, the board 
has neither received requests for, nor discussed any plans to provide, direct, need-based assistance as of 
now.  This may change as the Covid-19 emergency plays out over the coming months. Certainly the 
“conference” only exists as the “web” that connects individual congregations, so the health of the parts 

affects the health of the whole.  In other words, 

To that end, the Healthy Congregations Grant Fund is available and well-funded, so if your congregation 
has ideas that might fit with this program, be sure to check out the guidelines on our website 
(https://pnmc.org/resources/documents/) and apply. 
 
We realize the present emergency might affect congregational giving, so we are glad to have the cushion that 
we do have. Until things get back to “normal,” whatever that may look like, PNMC will be okay, financially. 
Given the growth in the markets this past year (prior to the disruption in March, of course), and the 
sufficiency of our bank balances, we chose not to withdraw anything from the investment fund account.  
After surpassing $1 million in November 2019, the fund balance dropped as the stock market dropped, 
resulting in a return to a level similar to when it began, $956,000, as of May 2020. 
 
Overall, our actual operating income in 2019-20 exceeded our budgeted income by about $11,000, thanks 
largely to accrued investment income. Expenses were about $7500 less than budgeted, thanks to lower 
travel, meeting, and staffing costs. This led to a net operating income of about $8,400 (compared to a 
budgeted loss of $10,500). So as I wrote last year, for yet another year, PNMC’s budgeted bottom line of a 
small operating loss has been turned into an actual small gain!  Overall, we are in good financial shape as a 
conference. 
 
Submitted by PNMC Treasurer, Dave Hockman-Wert 
May 2020 
 
 

about:blank


13 
 

 
 



14 
 



15 
 

 



16 
 



17 
 



18 
 

 



19 
 

 

 

 
 



20 
 

 

 -  

 
 

 



21 
 

 
 
 
 

 

Submitted by Rod Stafford, PLT Chair 

 
 
‘The offices of ministry are a great treasure of the church. Through careful and prayerful discernment, the church joins God in 
calling people to leadership ministry. Ordination, then, is an act of the church that confirms those whom God and the church 
have called to particular roles of leadership ministry – both to build up the local body and to further engage the congregation in 
the mission of God.’(From A Shared Understanding of Ministerial Leadership, 18) 
 

The primary responsibility of the Pastoral Leadership Team (PLT) is the ‘careful and prayerful discernment’ 
by which people are credentialed for ministries in the Pacific Northwest Mennonite Conference (PNMC).   
 
In the past year this has included the following: 

- , was approved for ordination on April 29, 2019. Brie 

is working as a chaplain in Portland.  

- , was ordained in the Cooperative Baptist Fellowship. 

Her ordination was affirmed by the PLT on April 29, 2019. She was also issued an ordination 

certificate in Mennonite Church USA. Britt is on the pastoral team of Portland Mennonite Church.  

-  in Aberdeen, Idaho, was confirmed for ordination on 

September 30, 2019. He serves as pastor of the congregation.  

- , was licensed for pastoral ministry on September 30, 

2019.  

- , was confirmed for ordination on January 27, 2020. 

Angel serves as pastor of the congregation. 

In the coming year we look forward to working with pastors who are new to our conference and/or to our 
denomination. We will continue to support pastors are who serving in the PNMC.  
 
In the past year, Sam Adams (Bend Mennonite Church), Linda Dibble (Albany Mennonite Church), Angel 
Campoz (Jersalen Iglesia Menonita), Amy Epp (Seattle Mennonite Church), Rod Stafford (Chair, Portland 
Mennonite Church), and Katherine Jameson Pitts (PNMC Executive Conference Minister) have comprised 
the PLT. Barb Buxman’s has served as recorder for our meetings and we are very grateful for her 
outstanding work. 

- Submitted by Rod Stafford (April 30, 2020) 
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We thank God for how good he is to us. In our prayers, we have supported MCUSA, the conference, 
leaders, pastors, and congregations. 

 

: It is a blessing to share that Hispanic pastors have been meeting once a month. These meetings 
have been held for 27 years. The meetings have a devotional time, prayer for each other, opening your heart, 
sharing your experiences and at the same time praying for any personal need. 

 

: The youth, in August of last year had their first 
Convention at Twin Rock Friends Camp. There were 62 attendees. In the same way, women had their first 
Convention in October 2019 with an attendance of 60 women. Both events were very much a blessing and 
enriching. 

 

 We thank the Lord that 
through this means the leaders of our congregations are given training. We thank the Lord for Pastor 
Samuel Moran, who for 20 years has promoted this program that has formed and continues to train our 
local leaders. EBAFOM –IBA currently operates in two centers. One at McMinnville Centro Cristiano 
Pentecostés Menonita and the other at Mennonite Church Roca De Salvación. Between both centers an 
average of 25 students per course is maintained. To date, the General History of the Church Course has 
been suspended due to COVID-19. We hope in the Lord that classes can start soon. We ask for your 
prayers for this ministry. We also want to thank our Conference Churches, individuals and PNMC, for their 
financial support. God bless you greatly. 

 

:  The pastor, along with the leaders and congregation, has 
been in discernment and prayer for 3 years to make the decision whether to become ONE bilingual with 
Calvary Mennonite Church. Last year they took the first step by agreeing that the two congregations will 
have services together on Sundays. With this step, Roca De Salvación will not have services or Sunday 
school on Sundays, with the exception of Fridays that will continue to celebrate their worship in Spanish. 

 

:  Is discerning about the process that leads them to search for a new 
pastor. 

 
We ask for your prayers for the Hispanic ministry and community. May the Lord's peace be with each one 
of you. 

 

 
“Heal our land” 2 Chronicles 7:14 

If my people, who are called by my name, will humble themselves and pray and seek my face and turn from 

their wicked ways, then I will hear from heaven, and I will forgive their sin and will heal their land. 



23 
 

Submitted April 2020 

  “We seek to collect and preserve historical materials and to celebrate the heritage of 
Mennonites in the Pacific Northwest in order to educate, inspire, and witness to  

the church and broader community.” 
 

 

There is nothing new under the sun” so said the wisest man, Solomon.  Or you’ve heard “what goes around 
comes around,” plus this one I like so much, “Those who don't know history are doomed to repeat it.” I 
think I’ve often used all of these quotes more than one time! 
 

So in this way I trekked over to the Ivan and Pearl Kropf Heritage Center to check out what was going on 
in the Mennonite congregations and conferences of the northwest during the time of the so-called “Spanish 
Flu,” 1918-1919.  I thought I should find some reference but only this handwritten line “Rescheduled for 
conference 1919.”  This was on the printed conference program prepared for 1918 and held in Creston, 
Montana 1919. I was happy to find that. But I thought surely there must be some note in a ministers’ 
meeting or a minister’s file somewhere, I did not find anything in my review and there are very few personal 
collections from that time.  
 
My mother was one who had suffered this flu and was not expected to survive. She told us her story more 
than once and I was aware of the awful frightening time. I discovered others had not learned this piece of 
history. One other Mennonite history note is the Mennonite Church General Conference (not GC MC) 
canceled its large meeting in Virginia and postponed one year because of this illness. So again, there is 
nothing new under the sun. 
 
As PNMHS is the keeper of northwest Mennonite history we are interested in all the aspects of Mennonite 
life, church, families and individuals. The context and times we live in shape our lives and our faith. You 
might keep this in mind as you sort through your own papers and treasures. PNMHS offers its wonderful 
archival space to preserve and protect these. AND, we encourage, and can advise congregations on how to 
keep your records safe and protected and how / when to transfer to PNMHS Heritage Center. Several 
congregations have this process ongoing with PNMHS.  
 
We remind you again of the large library of books regarding Mennonite life, doctrine, history, genealogy, 
family stories and Mennonite fiction. The library catalog is online:  
http://www.librarything.com/catalog/PNMHSlibrary  our collections are cataloged online as well: 
https://pnmhs.org/archives/.  Check us out! 
 
Thank you to the congregations who support PNMHS in their budget and gifts. We welcome persons to 
PNMHS membership, as board members and volunteers.  Come visit! 
  

: John Gingerich, Lynn Miller, Shirley Martin, Carolyn Gingerich 

: Pat Hershberger, Lin Rush, Jerry Barkman, Gloria Nussbaum, Rod Fretz, John Goertzen 
 

about:blank
about:blank
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Submitted by Kevin Chupp, April 2020 

 
   Our theme for last summer came from 1 Corinthians 13:13— “

.” Each day was centered on the individual concepts of faith, hope, or love. We 
began each day in the Psalms before breakfast, and throughout the day we make time for reflection individually, 
together at the campfire, and in dorms before bed. Overall, we try to focus on creating space for spiritual formation 
and inspiring curiosity about a loving creator. I have gradually learned over the last few years that former directors and 
speakers at our camp portrayed God as an angry God, and they were focused on manipulating emotions in order to 
create conversion experiences. We are always making conscious efforts to leave that way behind.  
    

   Both camps went relatively according to plan with some minor interruptions. I shared an account of one particularly 
eventful day in the PNMC e-Bulletin in December, and will share a brief glimpse into other eventful days here. One 
day when it was supposed to rain all day, the rain stopped completely during the time that we were hiking and 
swimming. Later on in the week, on the way to a raft trip, the bus blew a tire and it was fixed before the campers 
climbed back on the bus after rafting. We also encountered road construction and traffic from a flaming tree that had 
fallen across the highway after being struck by lightning. We were never bored! 
 

   We had nine senior campers and eleven junior campers. As usual, it was a challenge to find volunteers to serve as 
counselors. We found a solution to that problem by having mature male senior campers “lead” their cabin for senior 
camp and stay to serve as counselors for junior camp. Many of our campers are regular attenders from our wider 
Southeast Idaho community. We were also pleased this year to have kids from First Mennonite Church, Filer 
Mennonite Church, Evergreen Heights Mennonite Church, and Hyde Park Mennonite Fellowship—which was more 
Mennonite representation than we have had since I started. 
 

   We have enjoyed being able to be involved with Grand Teton National Park, and they have been generous in 
allowing us free or reduced admission on multiple occasions. However, we are committed to making new experiences 
for campers and we will likely not spend time in the park this year. And speaking of this summer, there is a lot of 
uncertainty surrounding what we might be able to do in 2020. We are fortunate to have a good core group of people 
ready to help us if we are able to have camp. However, we anticipate the possibility that we may need to cancel.  
 
 
Kevin Chupp 
Pastor – First Mennonite Church, Aberdeen, ID 
Director – Camp Palisades 
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Submitted by Brenda Hostetler Kauffman, May 2020 
 

 
 

One year ago, I would never have imagined that we would be facing a consecutive closure, but here we are. DCC has 
been closed since mid-March and two months later, we continue to find ourselves on a bridge. It is a bridge between before 
and after. We are, collectively, waiting and learning, grieving and hoping. Each making sacrifices out of a deep love for one 
another. Although these weeks, months, of separation have been painful, our physical distance is the fruit of that love. 
There has been great loss and much to grieve. We may feel lonely, but this experience might unite us in ways that we could 
never have before imagined… let’s hold on to that hope.  

 
However, because we are still in this time of in-between, it is still difficult to know when things will reopen, but we are 

not yet to the “after”. So we wait, longing for the time when it will be safe to gather again. Until then, we look forward to 
seeing the bright faces of campers once again, to hearing their voices sing around the fire, to witnessing friendships develop 
and deepen and grow. Coming together again will be so sweet!      

                         
As we surrender to change, let it leave us with a fresh appreciation for each other for God’s abundance. May we 

treat one another with kindness, soft eyes and a love more powerful than what we thought would could be capable of 
sharing. As we cross this bridge of uncertainty, taking baby steps into the unknown, we are assured that God is with 
us now, and in the days to come. As we let go of fear, let us look ahead to the people we can become, together. 

 
     Looking ahead, there will be many opportunities to volunteer at DCC. Hopefully we will resume operations in 
September. We are planning to host the Fall Quilt Retreat October 15-18 and the Annual Meeting November 6-8. The 2020 
Women’s Retreat has been postponed to April 9-11, 2021. Before reopening, if there are small groups or families that are 
interested in volunteering at camp, there is a long list of projects that can be done. We hope to take advantage of the time 
and nice weather to tackle some things that have been nagging on the list for some time. It seems strange to have 
availability in the Yamhill cabin in the upcoming summer months, but we are hoping to utilize the space for volunteers.  

    As far as projects, we plan to improve options for hand-washing by installing additional outdoor sinks behind the bath 
house. This will speed up hand-washing before meals for our camps and outdoor schools. The final trim details still need to 
be installed in the new caretaker cabin as well. With the gift of time, we are hoping to tackle much-needed restroom 
updates! And with two summers of not being trampled by joyful feet, the camp’s grass should be in exceptional condition! 
Before things get rolling again in the fall, we’re planning a Work Weekend to prepare to reopen. If you are interested in 
helping, please email info@driftcreek.org and we’ll be in touch about dates.   

We are grateful for every volunteer, every donor, each congregation, and each camper, who together, make 
operations possible! We ask for prayers and your partnership to sustain DCC for generations to come! It’s so hard 
to believe that this will be a second summer with no camp, but we pray that DCC campers will remain healthy and be able 
to return next summer with renewed energy and faith.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:info@driftcreek.org
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June 2020 
Submitted by Donna BreMiller 

Executive Director 
 

 
Mennonite Village continues to play a significant role in the Albany Community. Currently close to 700 
residents are served in all of the collective levels of care and over 400 employees are employed by this 
organization.  Several employees have served Mennonite Village for well over 20 years.  
 
Some key highlights over the last year: 
 

1. Nursing Home remodel:  The new construction and remodel of the Nursing Home is now 
complete.  The end results are wonderful rooms with bathrooms and showers. The majority of the 
rooms will be private allowing those receiving short stay rehab or calling the campus home to have 
their own private space. This has been a dream that has been a long time in the making. As staff we 
are so grateful for all of the support that has been given to make this dream a reality.  
 

2. Expansion of the focus on Wellness:  . Spiritual, 
Physical, Emotional, Intellectual, Environmental, Social and Mental Wellness all have a role in 
defining well-being. Our Wellness Team along with the Chaplains are doing a fabulous job in 
providing a variety of program options in which residents can choose to participate.   

 
3. Surviving COVID-19:  In some ways it is hard to remember operations before COVID. As I type 

this report, the staff continues to rise up and figure out new ways to serve the residents. Technology 
has allowed things like Bible studies, exercise classes and connections with families to remain strong.  

! 
 

A heartfelt thank you to the Pacific Northwest Conference and local congregations as this organization 
continues to be enhanced by your volunteerism, thoughtful prayers and other ways that you share your time 

and talents with us. All of the support helps, as we strive to live out our mission “

.”  
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Our bulletin covers for 2019-2020 have declared this to be our year of “Living as God’s People.” In particular, we designed 
the year so that we would strengthen our identity through a congregation-wide renewal process that would be led by Betty 
Pries of Credence & Co. Then in January, just as we were all gearing up for Betty’s arrival from Canada, her visa was 
unexpectedly denied by U.S. Customs and Border Protection. So we postponed for March 13th, and we waited as God’s 
people. At 3:00 a.m. on March 12th, however, I called Betty—now with her visa in hand and about to leave for the airport—to 
let her know that Oregon no longer looked like a safe place to visit. It was the moment that we as a congregation—although 

we didn’t know it yet—went from just waiting as God’s people to physical-
distancing as God’s people. And yet, as we’ve practiced physical distancing, 
we’ve discovered ourselves to be living as God’s people nonetheless. It’s 
evident as we faithfully greet and tease each other in our pre-service Zoom e-
coffee times. It’s evident as we take and share pictures of despair and hope 
from our homes and walks each week. And it’s evident as we collectively beef 
up our sharing fund and make new donations to the Farmworker Emergency 
Fund and Mid-Valley Gleaners. Though our ushers may not be handing out 
those bulletins that say it anymore, it’s happening: through disruptions and 
even some despair, we’re living as God’s people. 

Even in the midst of this pandemic, 
Bend Mennonite is, by the grace of 
God, doing well. Our little church has 
been meeting—as many others have—
on Zoom. We gather, share our lives, 
read scripture, pray, and participate in a 
sermon. We even added a new family 
to our church  during this time—and a 
newborn to one of our families. And, 
our members have suffered incredible 
loss as well. Central to our concern as a 
church is how we can be faithful to 
Jesus, for the sake of our neighbors, 
during a time when meeting people in 
person is, for many, too dangerous.  
 

With these few lines I give a brief report on the status of this congregation. We are 35 active members, when we 
congregate the total is about 70 plus. Just 
recently for the last 2 months, we have not 
been able to congregate. As their pastor, I 
have been preaching a Sunday message 
through Facebook. The reception has been 
very good and I have reached people in 
México, Peru, Argentina, Uruguay and 
others. At this time we are not sure when we 
will congregate as a congregation. The 
governor says the 16th of May but we are 
not sure yet. Please keep us in your prayers. 
Let us pray for one another. Blessings to all. 
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Brothers in Christ, receive a cordial greeting from 
Iglesia Communidad Cristiana Vida Nueva in 
Keizer Oregon. We inform you that we miss 
meeting as a church very much, but that we prefer 
to obey the orders of the government to continue 
saving lives. In the last two months we have been 
feeding on the word of God through the internet 
and having worship services in our homes. May 
the Lord bless each of the leaders who care to hear 
from Mennonite Churches. Blessings Brothers & Sisters 
 

  

CMF is a smallish group (40-50 weekly attendance) that 
was founded 25+ years ago with the notion that we 
would employ no paid staff and own no building. We 
have maintained this approach, which sometimes can be a 
lot of work for an all-volunteer group, but also allows us 
the flexibility to do new things to care for each other and 
our larger community when we see the need. Recently, a 
young 20-something woman who grew up in our 
fellowship was inspired to organize a birthday hymn sing 
for an elder in our church who has been living 
courageously with cancer for the past few years. Given 
that we are in the midst of a pandemic, this wasn’t easy to 
pull off, but we managed to share our love with an 
energetic, physically-distanced hymnsing! 
 

We have continued on 
the trajectory begun 
nearly two years ago to 
replant our 
congregation. At that 
time, we chose not to 
change the name, yet 
that might as we 
continue through the 
replanting process. We 
enjoy being outside, 
especially when we 
worship in the park 
with the other Treasure 
Valley Mennonites. 
Three things that that 
we have been doing in 
the replanting process 
involve resourcing 
ourselves; building up 

our ability to articulate faith; and supporting our local schools. To resource our replanting efforts, Salina Jordan and Craig 
Morton participated in the Mennonite Mission Network’s SENT Cohort for peace church planting training. To build up our 
ability to speak about faith in our context we’ve read and spoken with theologians, activists, and writers: Thomas Jay Oord (in 
our backyard), Richard Beck (Zoom), Doug Pagitt (Zoom), and Mark Karris (Zoom). Our local mission has continued to be 
the West Ada School District as we monthly contribute to the educational supply needs of students, especially homeless 
students, and during the Covid-19 era, supporting the school’s breakfast/lunch programs.  
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Eugene Mennonite Church has been challenged by the needs of our 
community and by God’s response of love to them. We studied the 
book Unbelievable by John Spong, which caused us to rethink what we 
hold as core beliefs. We have been active in providing laundry to our 
local homeless folks through a program we call Laundry 
Unicorns. We have developed and funded a program providing loans 
for people to prevent homelessness. And we created a fund to give to 
individuals and families in need during these precarious times.  
 

We practice hospitality and peace in our community. We are very grateful to be able to be stewards of our property 
while we invite others in God’s peace and love. We miss meeting together but find our 
online worship attendance has grown as we meet for support, worship and fellowship. In 
our community, we partner with a local neighborhood school providing food backpacks 
on school breaks. We dig in the soil at the community garden around the corner from our 
church to provide fresh vegetables to our community. We are setting up a hospitality 
room in our church, offering lodging and free space on our 5-acre property for pastors 
and spouses for rest and renewal. We invite pastors and spouses in our conference to 

come and spend a few days for renewal enjoying our spacious grounds and welcoming place. Praying for healing and peace. 
 

Evergreen Mennonite 
continues to meet to support 
one another, though much 
like the early Christians we 
expect to be meeting in our 
individual homes for a while 
via Zoom and doing what we 
have to do to continue 
praying and breaking bread 
together. We have loved 
having friends and family 
from around the country join 
our worship this Spring, 
thanks to technology, and are 
doing our best to find ways to 
be God’s love and light in this 
new situation. Our photo 
collage is a sampling of 
pictures and poems submitted 
by EMC members that were 
put into a video on Easter to 
show the ways we’re seeing 
new life pop up during our 
time at home. 
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The Filer congregation is a huge blessing for my family and myself. 
Words cannot explain the support and love we have received from this 
church.  The only thing that I find more impressive is their Love of Jesus 
and their desire to serve him. It has been a year of learning to get to know 
each other, working on finding the best way to combine our gifts so we 
can become better servants. 
   Like all Churches the virus has changed how we worship as we cannot 
be together. It was our goal to not use this as an excuse, but to continue 
to grow in our personal journey with Christ and our Church spiritual 
journey so we come back together stronger and more focused on how we 
can best serve God and his people. We are blessed, Ron Hershey 

One of my favorite events at First Mennonite Church is our potlucks. In saying that, I feel a little sheepish—like a grade 
school kid claiming recess as my favorite class. But there really is a richness to these gatherings. Decades ago, there was 
an infamous potluck where the food started to run out before everyone had filled their plates. Ever since, we have erred 
on the side of abundance. Everyone goes home full of good food and with hands full of an assortment of home-cooked 
leftovers. Because everyone knows this is always the case, more people show up on potluck Sundays—including people 
we might not see on a regular Sunday morning. And while the food is the apparent star of the show, I always most 
appreciate the conversation that accompanies doing dishes. After too many people cram in the kitchen we run the 
gamut from serious to frivolous, and get to know each other in a different way. I don’t know what it is about mundane 
tasks that opens people up, but I always look forward to rolling up my sleeves after eating too much together. We are 
grateful that we had a couple potlucks in quick succession immediately before Covid-19 began to change things, and we 
look forward to the next time we are able to share our lives in this way again.   

We have one service a week. On Sundays, Sunday school and 
worship. Our current attendance is eleven persons and we 
have been working to see if we can grow. Byron Shenk has 
been helping with teaching the Hispanic youth on Thursdays. 
This has been very good and fruitful.  
Respectfully yours,  
Pastor Simon Rendon 
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The HPMF has been 
worshipping on Zoom each 
Sunday morning during this 
pandemic.  We certainly miss the 
physically closer worship in our 
building, but are aware and 
appreciative of the advantages of 
on-line worship which has made 
it possible for people from Maine 
to Washington to not only 
participate, but also add music 
and readings to our service.   
   Our pastor, Marc, has also 
been leading a prayer time using 
the Anabaptist Prayer Book plus 
a Lectio Divina service each week 
on Zoom.   Men’s and women’s 
groups, who used to meet at a 
bagel shop or around a quilt, are 
now also meeting on Zoom.    
   Many of our members continue 

to support the work of Corpus Christi House, a homeless day shelter in Boise.  Currently the shelter has had to alter 
modes of operation to continue to serve people who are unsheltered during this coronavirus pandemic.  
   Although at this writing no one in our congregation has been diagnosed with COVID-19, for which we are very 
grateful, we have a few members who are coping with pre-existing health challenges and we continue to remember them 
in prayer and with phone calls and cards.  
   We will be transitioning through a pastoral change this year. Although the exact date of that change has not been 
determined, due to the pandemic, we trust that God will be with us and bless our congregation during this time.   
 

  
In these difficult times that have come about us our church has responded to this challenge head-on. We began live-
streaming our Bible studies on Wednesday, our worship service on Friday, and our Sunday School followed by our 
worship service on Sunday. We have experienced a positive response, both from our home church and from other 
states in the US and in Mexico. Our pastor has the capacity to share both in Spanish and in dialect; this has allowed 
many in Michoacán to be able to hear, understand, and receive God’s word in their dialect. With this, we are pleased to 
share and celebrate with you that two people have come to accept Jesus in their hearts during this time; one from the 
US and another from Mexico. We want to encourage all our brothers and sisters, during this difficult time, to focus on 
God’s mighty hand that is working in supernatural ways during this time of difficulty. 

“He that hath an ear, let him hear what the Spirit saith unto the churches.” Revelation 2:29  - Our Church Verse of the Year 
 

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the International Bethel City Church has been closed 
for quite some time. We usually gather at Clear Creek Church that is located at 
Gresham Oregon every Sunday, but unfortunately we’re not able to until further 
notice. However, the church leaderships have decided to organize a Zoom Conference 
meeting every Sunday afternoon from 2:30 pm to 4:00 pm and on Saturday morning 
from 9:00 am to 10:00 am for intercession prayer. Overall, the congregation is doing 
well; we continue to spread the Gospel of our Lord Jesus Christ in our community. 
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I want to share that we have met together worshipping the Lord and through zoom, we have had people join us all the 
way from Denver, Colorado and Mexicali, Mexico. Our congregation is going through a difficult patch since we have 
lost our worship leader on May 6, 2020. But I know that the Lord will walk with us in the journey ahead. I would like to 
share a poem that expresses how our congregation feels.   

 
 

This past year has proven to be very interesting and challenging!  Nobody likes the restrictions and changes that Covid-
19 thrust upon us. But, rather than cursing the Coronavirus, we are attempting to continue to be faithful to God and 
learn from our present situation.   
   New innovations include a daily “Encouraging Encounters” on our LMC website which are short devotionals and 
messages from congregational members.  We have been conducting meetings via video conferencing with Zoom and 
Skype, with all reporting done by written reports rather verbal reporting which has produced better use of our meeting 
time and is a practice we will continue.  
   We are also in a time of transition as our long term pastor Brent Kauffman will be retiring in September. We are 
currently in the process of searching for an interim pastor.  
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Jeremiah 29:12-13: Then when you call upon me and come and pray to me, I will 
hear you. When you search for me, you will find me; if you seek me with all your 
heart. 
2019 has been a year of change for Menno. We celebrated the 
wonderful ministry of Jeanie & Lyn Hershey who finished their interim 
assignment with us in May. Bryce Miller & Emily Toews arrived in late 
July with their children Luke & Anna to take up full time ministry going 
forward. We were pleased as always to host a successful Mennonite 
Country Auction in October. We remain excited for what God is about 
to do with us and in us in these days of new.   
 

In the midst of the 
pandemic, we miss our 
fellowship and worship 
together but we keep 
alive the hope that we 
will meet again to 
continue building 
ourselves in love. 
 
 
 
 
 

At Mountain View Mennonite Church we pray for one another. As our young people head off to service and college life 
we pray for them.  And so we tearfully gathered in prayer around the Frank family last fall when they were moving to 
Minnesota.  We have only a few children to enjoy in our congregation which made it especially difficult to say good-bye 

to Eliza (age 5) and Silas 
(age 2.)  They came back 
for a visit over Christmas 
and we did not anticipate 
seeing them again for 
quite a while.  But 
COVID-19 moved our 
Sunday morning worship 
onto ZOOM, and we 
have been blessed to 
have the Frank family 
join us each week.  We 
have been able to follow 
Eliza's weekly updates 
about losing teeth and 
celebrate having them all 
part of our worship.  The 

pandemic has held this blessing for us - that our scattered congregation has been able to gather in a more complete way 
as distant young adults and others from across the country join in.  We are now prayerfully wondering how we will 
adjust to a future when ZOOM is no longer a necessity. 
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Pacific Covenant is a group of genetic Mennonites from both Amish Mennonite and Mennonite 
Brethren backgrounds committed to digging deeper into Anabaptist theology, and translating the 
teachings of Christ into our everyday lives. The current pandemic is motivating us to examine our 
lives, relationships, and American culture and to seek ways to strengthen and share our faith. 
 

 
 

As we moved our worship and faith formation 
online this spring, we have continued to offer a 
number of learning opportunities -- from looking at 
mental health issues to hearing about life in Gaza to 
reflecting on end of life decisions and funeral 
planning to gardening. The PMC Justice Committee 
organized a virtual tour of Joe and LaVonne 
Blower's garden, including tips on how to grow 
winter squash from planting to harvest! 
on . 

 

 

 
Prince of Peace Mennonite has seen a big change in direction. We are a much smaller 
community in numbers as people have moved on in their own journey sure to work or 
church needs. We like many others have moved to online services. A positive note had 
been past participants joining us from different parts of the world. 

At Salem 
Mennonite Church we 
have been exploring 
creative ways of being 
the church. We have 
come up with new 
ways to worship and 
support each other 
during difficult times. 
Our congregation's 
creativity and 
flexibility has kept us 
connected to one 
another as we struggle 
together to be who 
God has called 
us to be. 
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As part of our congregation's Season of Jubilee Discernment, we commissioned a Campus Development Ministry Team 
to move forward with exploring the redevelopment of our campus. Our goals include developing affordable housing 
and community space along with figuring out options for a new sanctuary. We are thrilled to have found a development 
partner who will help us assess the needs and opportunities for our property, and continue to facilitate collaboration 
with our neighbors. We reached out to our friends in the Duwamish Tribe, first inhabitants of the land that became 
Seattle, and invited their counsel and/or participation in the development of this piece of their traditional lands that we 
now own. The elders responded with gratitude that we reached out, and informed us that our location was not 
associated with a village, seasonal camp, or resource gathering site, and blessed us to move forward with our 
development discernment. There is much work ahead, but we desire that our property be a blessing in our 
neighborhood, and we are excited for what’s to come.  

 

Shalom Church has been singing the songs of Jesus and working for a better world for some time now (forty years).  
Our membership is currently quite small...and older.  Yet, we walk the Emmaus path with mystery and questions in the 
presence of wonder, struggle, and hope.  Our souls are nurtured when we gather.... and with all of you in the PNMC, 
Jesus appears in the warm "sharing of the bread." 
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At WMC, congregational life has taken on a change since the first of March. Instead of spending face to face 
time together in worship, Sunday school, potluck meals, monthly breakfasts, visiting, and meetings, we 
worship through You-Tube; fellowship, pray and have meetings through Zoom; visit and encourage one 
another through Email and Telephone.  It is certainly not our preferred way of worship and fellowship, but it 
does keep us in touch with each other as a church community during these months of Covid-19. Here’s a look 
at one of our Zoom fellowship times on a Sunday morning:

We are learning together what it means to be apart, but connected, praying, caring and supporting one another in 
Jesus name, during this pandemic! Bill Blank began serving as our Interim Pastor on March 1st. His leadership and 
skills are appreciated, even as he is navigating ministry to Zion from a distance.  
   We are finding ways to be creative!!!  Last Sunday, Mother’s Day one member wanted to show hospitality and love 
by baking cinnamon rolls for the whole congregation. With social distancing guidelines, members drove to the church 
parking lot, to pick up their rolls. It was a special way to bless each other and see one another. Our Sunday Zoom 
services are working well, and having break-out groups for visiting afterwards, has been a blessing.  
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romote personal spiritual development 

 

urture healthy congregations 

 

ake strong connections throughout the conference 
 

all each other to fulfill God’s purpose for the world 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

PO Box 301036, Portland, OR 97294 
(503) 522-5324 

office@pnmc.org       www.pnmc.org 

God calls us to be followers of Jesus Christ and, by the power of the 
Holy Spirit, to grow as communities of grace, joy and peace, so that 

God's healing and hope flow through us to the world. 
 
 

mailto:office@pnmc.org
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